
Comet Highlights from the February 12, 2024 Board Meeting
From Tom Meyer - Superintendent

February 14 2-Hour Early Dismissal for Teacher Professional Learning
February 19 No School -President’s Day
March 6 & 7 Parent-Teacher Conferences - 2-Hour Early Dismissal;

Conferences Times: 6th-3:30-8:00; 7th-1:30-6:00
March 8 No School
March 14 Kindergarten Roundup
March 16 Athletic Booster Chicken Dinner at the Legion
March 19 Preschool Open House
March 20 2-Hour Early Dismissal for Teacher Professional Learning
March 29-April 2 No School for Students
April 2 Teacher Professional Learning
May 25 Bellevue CSD Graduation - 4:00

To view a calendar of events, see the following link:
https://www.rivervalleyconference.org/public/genie/628/school/1/

Board Notes for the Board Meeting on Monday, February 12

APPROVED - Consent Agenda

Open Enrollment Requests
● Jack Messerich - PK - Dubuque to Bellevue
● Henry Messerich - PK - Dubuque to Bellevue
● Charlee Regan - 1st grade - Andrew to Bellevue
● Tayllin Regan - 6th grade - Andrew to Bellevue
● Owen Hudrlik - K - Andrew to Bellevue

Resignations
● Jill Ruggeberg - MS/HS Associate - Jill has been an associate in our

district for 26 years and is going to retire from her position at the end
of the school year.

● Tami Purvis - MS/HS Associate - Tami has been an associate in our district
for 28 years and is going to retire from her position at the end of the
school year.

https://www.rivervalleyconference.org/public/genie/628/school/1/


● Nicole Kremer - Elementary Associate - Nicole is going to be leaving the
elementary school on February 9.

○ The elementary school is looking to hire someone for this position
for the rest of the school year and into following years, or other
positions. At this time, it looks like someone else working in the
district is going to move to this position. As a result, we will
still need to hire someone for the person who is moving into this
position. We may also utilize substitutes for this associate
position.

Recommendations to Hire
● Clint Michels - MS Boys Track - Clint has experience with track and has

also assisted as a middle school basketball coach.

Recognize any Visitors

No one was in attendance at the start of the meeting.

Facilities Discussion

This discussion focused on facilities work that needs to be completed, etc. for
the campus, answering questions about facilities, etc.

Elementary Construction Project

A BROAD construction timeline is the following:

Key dates:
● Tonight - Board Accept Bids at February 12 Board meeting, Notice to proceed

following. Action was taken after the public hearing.
(Make sure bids are acceptable - not over price, ask questions about the
bids and if they meet requirements, etc.)

● Accept Contracts – March 11 Board Meeting
● Substantial Completion – June 15, 2025 (15 months for completion)
● Final Completion – June 30, 2025

APPROVED - Roof

We have had some leaks in some of our roofs. One of these is at the elementary
school in the older section of the building near the 5th-grade rooms as you
move west from the steps (The 5th-grade landing area and where our current
library is located). This will need to be replaced, but it will need to have a
crane to get to it effectively. There is a chance they could do this during the
school year. Some patches were made, but it is likely past its prime. A quote
we have is for slightly over $14,000. Secondly, there were also some leaks at
the MS/HS building in the “high school hallway” area, along with some areas in
the Commons where snow melting and leaking through the east side by the windows
onto the acoustic panels. These areas were all fixed.



Radon Testing - As required by the state, the Bellevue CSD tested all of our
buildings where students are for radon. All of our areas were below the level
of concern for buildings. We will need to repeat this testing again in five
years. The cost for this was $5500. Results will also be posted on our website
in the future.

Extracurricular Updates

The numbers for softball in Bellevue High School are limited at this time.
Currently, we will have seven softball players for this season. That is not
enough to field a team that requires players in nine positions. Most would say,
at a minimum, that you need 11-12 players to field a team based on injuries
that may occur, etc.

Marquette had contacted our district in October about sharing softball with
them based on their anticipated low numbers in softball, but then indicated in
late November that they were reaching out to Easton Valley based on an
agreement they had with them over the past two seasons. Discussion continued
after the winter break, and then we were informed that they would be playing
with Easton Valley. I met with the superintendent of Easton Valley and Mr.
Kaiser at Marquette in the last two weeks, and they indicated the difficulty of
a sharing agreement with their program at this time.

It is important to note for our community, if asked about this, that Marquette
approached our district in October about sharing softball, and we expressed an
interest in doing this (and said that we would) - but, that changed when they
spoke with EV at the end of November. There will be some in our community
wondering why our district is potentially sharing with a district for softball,
and then the other school in our district is sharing with another district. I
provided the explanation above (as we were planning on this), but this will
likely be a question that is asked by a community member who cannot make sense
as to why our two schools in our community would share with two separate school
systems.

Mr. Bonifas provided an update on some other sharing options at the meeting,
but one of the options is to share softball with Maquoketa. Unlike some other
smaller districts that we reached out to, it would not impact Maquoketa's
classification. We have also talked about/with some other districts about
options. The agreements are still being worked on at this time, but Meyer
anticipates an agreement of some sort to be discussed and acted upon at the
March Board meeting.

Legislative Update, Comet School Finance & Comet Reading and Reflection

Legislative
Meyer provided an overview of the legislative session to this point at the
meeting, and provided updates to items shared in the past. An update from RSAI
(Rural School Advocates of Iowa) is included at the end of the notes.

Comet School Finance - Supplemental Aid rate…



The legislature is to approve State Supplemental Aid 30 days into the session
in order to allow school districts to set their tax rates accurately for public
hearings. This did not happen. I am hoping this will occur soon, but it is not
likely. As a result, when we have to do our budget, we may need to figure on
0.0% SSA, which will show a higher tax rate than what we will need to do when
we get money determinations from the state. When the budget is posted for
hearings, the tax rate can be lowered (but not increased). Abbey and I will be
working on what a “reasonable” estimation may be IF the legislature does not
act on determining the SSA for this year in time for the two budget hearings
the district is required to have.

The legislature has been doing better with this the last few years, but the
focus has been on the AEA and not on SSA by the legislature. Hopefully, we will
find this out soon.

As you likely remember, our enrollment went down this year. From 631.7 to
621.3. This is still higher than it was several years ago though, and part of
this is likely a result of a smaller than average kindergarten this school
year.

We need nearly 3.0% (2.8%)in order to not be on Budget Guarantee - I will
explain this more at the Board meeting, but a BRIEF synopsis is the following:

With a 3.0% SSA we will have the capability to get $62,645 new money. With a
2.7% SSA rate or lower we will be able to get $48,369 - which is 1.0%.



Ultimately, anything under 2.8% we will receive $48,369. This is a result of
the “budget guarantee” for school systems. This allows for systems to get 1.0%
new money, but then that impacts in a negative way the following year if we are
at a declining enrollment and/or have a low SSA.

This is IMPORTANT as it assists dramatically in paying for our teachers and
other staff members in all areas. The less money we have, the less we have to
provide. While we can go into the funds we have, and we do often, this can also
only last so long. School systems need appropriate funding for the aspect of
“Recruitment and Retention” of staff members.

A few examples are the following:

1. 2.5% SSA this year, and next year would have us on a “Budget
Guarantee” and 1.0% new money of $48,639.



2. A 3.0% SSA rate for this year would provide $62,645 for FY25. This
would be 1.3% new money. Then the following year, with a basically
steady enrollment we would be 2.28% new money ($111,888) if we
received 2.5% SSA.



3. A 2.5% SSA rate for this year and next year (with a relatively steady
enrollment for next year) we would be at the “Budget Guarantee” and
1.0% new money this year ($48,369) and 0.81% new money next year
($39,426)

Comet Reading and Reflection

The following is another “paper” shared by RSAI (Rural School Advocates of
Iowa) about school funding in the state of Iowa over the last several years. I
believe this is important for you to be aware of when the question of school
funding comes up in any conversations.







Weather

At this time, we have the following four dates where there has not been school,
along with one late start:

● January 9
● January 10
● January 12
● January 16
● January 22 (2-hour late start)
● January 23



Each school day counts for 6.5 hours toward the total of 1080 hours that is
required for schools in the state of Iowa. At the start of the school year we
had a total of 1133 hours built into our calendar. Therefore, we are still at
1098.5 hours.

6.5 hours X 5 days = 32.5 hours
2.0 hours X 1 day = 2.0 hours

34.5 hours

1098.5 - 1080 hours = 18.5 hours over the required amount of hours.

We do not have to make up any school days with students if we meet the 1080
hours, but teachers do have a 188-day contract (calculated into the school
calendar). The last day of school scheduled for this year in the original
calendar is Thursday, May 23. Graduation is on Saturday, May 25. In the past,
we have made up days in the final week when we were supposed to end school. I
could realistically see this being done again (going to school on Friday, May
24) if the board approves it. But, we need to see about the rest of the winter
season before moving forward too far.

Teachers have had two virtual learning days, and only need to make up three
days at this point…therefore, student days at maximum would also only be three
days. Teachers in the past, if we had more days than students made up, have
made up their contractual time after school or on other days when we have
scheduled days off of school.

On another note - Some of our hourly staff (associates, food service workers,
bus drivers, etc.) may miss out on some pay IF we do not make up days. Some
years in the past, we have offered some opportunities for them to make up time
and get paid. Bus drivers clean their buses, associates help to move furniture
at the end of the school year, etc. This is not a great option, but one that
allows them to earn some money for their own personal budgets being impacted if
they choose. I have also discussed with some associates having some online
“training” on days off to match teachers' “virtual day”. This is a valuable
discussion to have, while also recognizing that we do not know if we will have
any more days off of school due to the weather (it is only early February!)

APPROVED - Auditor Services

I am recommending we continue with O’Connor and Brooks for their auditing
services. Several years ago, we had a different auditing group complete the
audit but did not believe we received the feedback and thorough examination
that is needed for a school. The other group was a little less expensive, but
our current group does a better job. We need a quality audit for the district
and its funds to ensure things are going correctly. Costs are the following for
the services for the next three years (and it is required to have an audit, and
assists with transparency and accountability):

● 2024 - $16,700
● 2025 - $18,200
● 2026 - $19.900



For reference, past rates have been the following:
● 2021 - $13,750
● 2022 - $14,450
● 2023 - $15,150

Information Items

Hard Surface Routes

After consulting with the Jackson County Roads Department in the past, we went
with hard surface routes only from January 29-Feb. 2. Bus drivers made calls to
families about pickup locations. This worked well (as it has before as well).

After more discussion later, they approved the district going on gravel roads
with buses, etc., the following week.

24-25 Calendar

I sent a survey out to teachers about professional learning days for the
2024-2025 school year. Some basic findings were the following:

● 49 teachers responded (25 Elementary and 24 MS/HS)
● 56% wished to have about the same amount of professional learning days,

while 20% wished for more time; 22% also wished to have more full-days
during the school year.

○ A general comment included some staff wishing for more time for LETRS
training (Reading/Literacy) for the elementary and AIW (Authentic
Intellectual Work).

○ Full days would become more possible if the school year started
earlier and we could offer one in October (as an example). It is a
challenge currently to complete the year prior to Memorial Day, and
this would only increase with more full-day professional learning
days for teachers.

● 37% preferred staying with Wednesday early dismissals for a date, while
27% preferred moving to Friday early dismissals. Also, 31% did not care,
and 4% preferred Monday mornings.

○ Various comments were included with this, from Fridays may work
better for families, to Wednesdays would be better than Fridays as a
result of games on Fridays. Some also thought the morning would be
good to allow more focus from teachers (in comparison to at the end
of the school day).

● 70% of teachers wish to have teachers return on Friday, January 3, with
students returning on Monday, January 6; 16% said to have staff return on
January 2 and students on January 3 (Friday); 14% stated they did not care

● 44% of teachers preferred to return on Tuesday after Spring Break (Easter)
with students on Wednesday (similar to now); While 14% preferred to have
staff return on Monday with students on Tuesday.

● 66% of teachers preferred to end before Memorial Day as they believe
students' focus wanes after the holiday; 20% did not care.



As some of you may be aware, there is a bill proposed in the legislature about
allowing schools to start the first Tuesday AFTER the State Fair (one even
stating the first Monday during the week of August 23). For the 24-25 school
year, this would mean the option to start with students on August 19 or 20 -
this would balance our semesters to finish the one semester prior to Winter
Break. I'm unsure if it will be approved, but I know there was some discussion
about this.

At this point, the district is going to wait until March to have more
discussions about a calendar for the 2024-2025 school year. Then, a public
hearing will be held to approve a calendar. The main reason for this is to wait
until further action on a calendar start date by the legislature.

Technology

Each year, we make purchases to update our technology for students. This year,
once again, we will need to order new Chromebooks for grades 3, 6,& 9. Matt
Jaeger is working on quotes for these devices, but they will likely be around
$225 each for grades 3 and 6. Those in grade 9 are slightly more expensive
based on their needed capabilities. Likely around $250. With the management
system on each of them, they will cost around $50,000. This is for about 185
total, and I will likely have this on our next board meeting agenda in March.

Staffing 24-25

● Substitute Staff

The district, along with districts in our area and across the state, is
struggling to find substitute teachers and substitute associates in various
positions. Some districts have gone to hiring substitute teachers as a
contracted position. Internally, the administration has had various
conversations about this for the future. We were not in favor of this at one
time, but this may be something we need to do in the future to ensure we have
substitutes available.

I won't be recommending this for sure in the future, but this is under
consideration.

● Wages/Salary Comparisons

I shared some information on staff (non-teachers) compensation that includes
comparisons and ideas/thoughts for next school year as we enter the
contract/letter of agreement phase for the 2024-2025 school year. The Board had
significant discussions about this at the meeting and will be reviewing this in
future meetings as we prepare for contracts and “letters of assignment” for
staff members for the 2024-2025 school year.

_________________________________________________________________________________





6:30 PM - Public Hearing

The Bellevue CSD needs to conduct a public hearing as provided under Section
26.12 of the Code of Iowa for the purpose of hearing or receiving any
objections to the adoption of the proposed drawings, specifications, and form
of contract, and the proposed cost for the furnishing of all necessary labor,
material, and equipment for a new elementary school for the Bellevue CSD.

This is the time for the public to comment on this agenda item. The Board will
comment on the next agenda item.

No one was in attendance for the hearing.



APPROVED - Action by Board on Construction Project

The Board needs to act on the proposed drawings, specifications and form of
contract, and the proposed cost for the furnishing cost for the furnishing of
all necessary labor, material, and equipment for a new elementary school for
the Bellevue CSD.

We discussed these at our last meeting, and I recommend we move forward with
them. Bids were accepted for these on February 8.

APPROVED - Accept Bids

At this point in the agenda, the Board accepted the lowest bids (Tricon
Construction) that meet the requirements and specifications of the project. We
will have contracts to sign for contractors at the March 2024 Board Meeting.

See the following information in regard to bids:





Comments from Building Principals, Superintendent, and Board Members

Adjourn

The next board meeting will be on Monday, March 11 at 6:30 PM.



RSAI Update - Legislative Session - Some areas highlighted by Meyer


















